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December 1, 2022

   Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Darrel Nish-, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown, Marc Mair
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece-, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: Greg Cronin, Lynn Fautin, Eric Kellums, Stephen Jeffers, Alan Brown, Jim & Amy Steele, Jim & Laurie Gagen, Susie Larsen, David Hendricksen, 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Scott Solum
Approval for Meeting Minutes for November 3, 2022– Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Scott Solum makes a motion to approve the minutes for November 3, 2022. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for November 2022 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for November 2022. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the financials for November 2022. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for November 2022.
Public Comment: Lynn Fautin states that she has a large dumpster and is working on cleaning out the barn on her property. 
Election Ballot Drop Box  The Mayor indicates that the Wasatch County has informed the town that they have funding for a drop box for future elections. If this is something that the council is interested in then the County would gladly install one here on the town’s facility. 
Some of the questions asked are who would be in charge of the ballots once they are put in the box. Is there a key and if so who would be responsible for the daily pickups. Will there be cameras provided for the drop box. Who will have the key to lock and unlock the drop box when needed? 
The council decides to table this item until further information can be obtained from the county. 

Firework proposal for Pioneer Day 2023-  The Mayor reads the bid for the 2023 Pioneer Day celebration. The count of shells is 652. This is a little more than the 2022 year bid by about $650.00. The discounted price for buying the year prior is $6,122.64. The Town council is in agreement that the display was one of the best they have had.  A motion was made by Darrel Nish to accept the bid for the 2023 Firework Bid submitted by Wayne Winterton. Scott Solum seconds the motion. A vote was cast. All in favor. The motion carries.
Town Right of Way Disposition Request Located at Approximately 3150 South 3500 West-Land appraisal Option-

Brain indicates that Alan Giles is the only certified appraiser in the county. He has refused to do the appraisal along with the refusal in Heber. Alan did say that he would review any appraisal that the the town has done. The clerk spoke to the county appraiser and was informed that since it wasn’t a buildable lot or a commercial lot that the Council could come up with a comparable price and they could set a price. Brian feels that it would be a better option to get an appraisal just so that if this comes up at a later time somewhere else that the president is set and we can follow the same avenue so there isn’t any discrepancies or accusation of unfairness. Doug asks if we know who the original owners were and it was indicated by Brian that is has always been the town of Charleston’s and that it was set up when the town was mapped 100 years ago. They were set up as blocks. 

The Mayor feels that we should go forward with finding an appraiser and start the legal process. 

Brian states that he will get some information of some of the appraiser that South Jordan uses. 

The board is in agreement to move forward with this Disposition.

Pheasant Glen Subdivision Secondary Water Issue-
Greg Cronin states that in the last meeting that the council requested that the owners bring a solution to the secondary water issue that is restricting the plat being recorded. The owners are wanting to start the infrastructure and in order to do so they have designed a HOA that will insure that the water cannot be sold off with the sale or resale of any of the lots that are in the subdivision. The HOA management company would hold and maintain all the water shares of the subdivision. This would all be done in a contract. It also states that if Charleston ever takes on the secondary water that those shares can be turned over to a public entity in order to control and own those shares to ensure that they stay with the lots within that subdivision.

A copy has been sent to the Towns engineer as well as the Towns Planner. Brian stated that this would all be directed by Wes as this is in his wheelhouse.  
Wes asks the question as to who would install and maintain the main hook-up to the main line on hwy 189. Greg indicates that the HOA would install and maintain the line. 

Wes also asks what would prevent the home owner from selling the shares of the water that accompany the property. Greg states that the HOA would keep those and make sure that they stay attached to the property so that it cannot be sold and would stay with the property. It would be in the CC&R of the HOA bylaws. The third question that is asked is concerning the sage brush irrigation shares. The shares only last until about July. What happens when the water runs out and there is not enough to water the acre and a half? What does the homeowner do? Greg indicates that the water shares are currently being negotiated into M&I shares as we speak. This will cost them more on their assessment since they cannot qualify for the agricultural supplement. It will cost then more money but they will be able to go the full irrigation season. The owners would have to acquire spring creek and commit that to the HOA to satisfy the requirement. This is documented in the HOA bylaws and CC&R that they will only accept qualifying water shares.

Some of the questions that are asked about this development is why are they only 1.5 acres when a 2 acre is required? Brian indicates that the town is 1 acre but with the health departmet and the required 2 acre the subdivision is an average of the whole area. The infrasure counts into the 2 acre requirement. 

It is also asked if there will be an area in this subdivision that is similar to the Winterton Farms that allow for the path that can be used for riding horses and etc. Brian states that this HOA is only for the irrigation water.  The next component is the bond. You cannot sell a lot until the plat is signed and recorded with the county. Once the public is at risk they have to post a bond. We are currently working with the developer to establish the amount of that bond. That bond only comes into play once that plat has been recorded. It is not uncommon that a developer start working on the infrastructure laying pipe and starting roads because the plat is not recorded. 
The mayor asks Greg what he is asking the council to approve tonight. He indicates that they are asking permission to move forward with the infrastructure until the plat is recorded. This is at the risk of the developer and not the town. It will still be inspected by the town for all phases of the development. 
Alan Brown states that they are working on the water. We are trying to help them convert to H&I water. In order to do that you have to have a primary share and a supplemental Ag share. They do not have a supplemental share which is what we are working on. You have to have those 2 in order to get M&I water. In order to get the supplemental share it cannot be tied to an entity. According to the CUP HOA is not the best option for water. Wes agrees but where Charleston doesn’t have invested entity in the water this is the only option. Wes suggests that Charleston create a water committee that has council members and water and irrigation members to take a look at these situations before they are approved so that we can avoid these issues as the town progresses. Wes feels the only risk to the town if the HOA fails is the homeowner coming in and asking how the town let this happen. The council feels that the only one at risk at this point is the owner of the HOA which is the developers.
Scott Solum makes the motion for the development to move forward at their own risk while meeting the conditions that the town has sent forth by meeting the staff’s requirements, the bond, out of pocket for inspections fees and preconstruction meetings. Marc Mair seconds the motion. A vote was cast with 4 in favor 1 apposed. Motion carries. 
Town Right-of-Way Disposition Request Located at Approximately 3150 South 3500 West.

The property owners along this right of way came to the town and asked if the town would consider selling that. Is the town ever going to use it? All of the lots are already developed and built on and they face existing streets. The town council decided to look at it and get a value for it. We as a town hired Davenport Consulting which is a land appraisal value. They did 3 comparisons and found that if it was a buildable lot the value would be approximately $180,000.00 per acre. Since this is an unbuildable lot it doesn’t meet the needs of the town. They recommend that we discount the price by 75%. That puts the value at about $1.03 per sq. ft. It would make the total for the whole area $47,250.00. This would be split up between the property owners but would not require anyone to buy it if they didn’t want it. The recommendation is to sell all of it or nothing. It would not do the town any good to have just a little piece somewhere in the middle. This cannot be a gift to a property owner it has to be sold in order to do the town the fiduciary good. 
Brian states that the next step would be to do a public hearing. The property owners that are involved in this would get the mail invite and we will notify the public in the other necessary ways. Everyone is encouraged to attend and voice any concerns that they may have concerning the sale of the town property. We will have to adopt an ordinance before the county will record this but first we need a legal description of the entire parcel. I also spoke with DeVaughn with the water district and there is a water easement on that property and he will get with their engineers and see if this is already marked on their records. This needs to be recorded by the water company before we can sell it. We can add the cost of the appraisal to the sale of the land. 
Brain states that he has spoken to Mr. Clements and that he couldn’t be here tonight but that he is good with the value and is ready to move forward to the next steps. 

Town Blocks considered as Lots of Record
The mayor indicates that the town lots of record would be in the old town of Charleston. It would be 4 lots to each block which are 1 acre lots. Brian indicates that when the town was set up that’s how it was designed. Most of this has to do with the sewer system on these lots and the counties stipulations that are required now for septic systems. 

Alan states that when the town was surveyed and set up it was into blocks with lots 1, 2, 3 and 4 per block. This was from 3600 South to 3000 South. In 1995 the county came to Charleston and said that we couldn’t put a conventional system on 1 acre lots you have to have 5 acres. Since the lots have already been divided and you cannot buy 4 more acres they have been grandfathered as lots of record. I own lots 1 and 4 on block 12. What I need is the town to tell the health department that those were lots of record. Brian states that while dealing with the health department in the past if the deed said it was before 1995 is was a lot of record. He states that we need to be careful because there are 2 kinds of lots of record. There are buildable lots of record which is our 1 acre minimum with 200 feet of frontage. Then there is the septic lot of record. Now we have to meet both requirements. This would be for future lots because existing lots would be grandfathered in. A resolution stating this would clear things up for the health department. This would be for the whole part of the old town design. 
Amy Steele asks if this would be a zoning issue. The mayor indicates that it wouldn’t be. Amy states that any time you are changing density that it would be a zoning issue. Brian states that it isn’t because we are already zoned for 1 acre lots. Amy states that she feels we are recatigorizing it. Brain states that we are not changing anything. If we were going to half acre lots then yes we would have to rezone, but we are not changing anything. Amy states that if there was going to be a vote then there should have been a staff report. Brain indicates that we are not voting on anything we are just discussing it. Wes asks if the blocks are 1 acre each. Alan states that they are 5 acre blocks with 99 ft roads around them. Laurie Gagen asks how this would affect her property. Brian states that it wouldn’t and they could divide their property into 1 acre lots as long as there is 200 ft of frontage. Laurie asks about the septic. Brian states that to meet the town requirements its 1 acre with 200 ft frontage but the health department requires 2 acres. Amy asks if the town has a definition of what a lot of record is. Brian states that to meet our requirements that it had to exist before 1973. If it doesn’t meet the 1 acre with 200 ft of frontage. Amy asks if we have a definition of the town blocks. Brian states that we have the recorded plat. Amy asks again if we have a definition of what the town block is. She also asks by changing a block into a lot of record what does that mean as to the ramifications. Brian states that they can build like they always have. Amy states that a lot of record is really for development. Brian states that there are 2 definitions here. The town is 1 acre which has always been that you can build on 1 acre lot the problem is that the county changed the septic requirement. Amy asks again for a definition of the building lot on the town blocks. Brian states that it is in the zoning ordinances for a building lot. She states not for the town block. She asks again for the definition of a lot of record. Brian states that if you have had a lot before 1973, using the slang term as being grandfathered in. The building lot is in the zoning that you have to have 1 acre lots with 200 ft of frontage. Jim Steele asks if it is the intention to build 6 buildings on these lots that are still in existence. Brian indicates no that most are already developed but a few aren’t and they would be grandfathered in as the 1 acre requirement. 
. 
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper –.  Dave Hendricksen- nothing, Brian Preece –Karen Mair –Darrel Nish –Excused, Marc Mair  Scott Solum - Excused, Jim Brown-nothing. Mayor Kozlowski – 
Marc Mair makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder
